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Finance & Administration 
Committee 

February 23, 2023 

 

FINANCE & ADMINISTRATION 
COMMITTEE MINUTES 

 
Committee Date: February 23, 2023 
Present: Alderman Ames, Alderman Catalano, Alderman Curiale, 

Alderman Jakab, Alderman Messina, Alderman Susmarski 
Absent:    Alderman Woods 
Also Present: Mayor Pulice, City Manager Mermuys, Director Wilson, Director 

Springer, Chief Zito, Deputy Chief Banazynski, Director Lange, 
Asst. Director Hastings, Asst. Director Garelli, Director of Admin 
Ibares, Executive Assistant Guy, IT Manager Stenson, 
Community Events Silva, City Clerk Curiale, Treasurer Porch  

Meeting Convened at:  07:30pm 
 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
Ald. Jakab made a motion, seconded by Ald. Ames, to approve the minutes of the January 
26, 2023 meeting as presented.  A voice vote was taken, with all members voting aye. 
 
REPORT & RECOMMENDATION 

     FY 2024 Budget 
 

DISCUSSION: 
Director Wilson presented the draft of the FY2023 Budget.  He began by reviewing the six 
different types of fund:  General, Special Revenue, Capital Projects, Enterprise, Internal Service 
and Fiduciary.  There are 16 active funds with 9 proposed budget increases and 7 proposed 
budget decreases.  Proposed revenues for all funds are $45,935,121 and expenditures are 
$47,239,566.  These numbers exclude transfers.  Personnel rates will increase due to IMRF, 
increased salaries, and increased health care costs.  He also referred to an IMRF decrease rate 
this year by 2.14% due largely to better-than-expected investment returns.  The items listed 
as the “reason” for an increase or decrease in a department is not an exhaustive list, but a 
notation about what had a significant impact on the change.  Other line items may have 
changed but did not materially affect the overall picture.   
 
There are five expanded level sheets in this year’s budget, and they are:  Azure Cloud 
Mitigation, Building Administer, PD Software, PW Analyst, Dial-A-Ride driver to full time 
(currently part  
time). 
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General Fund Summary 
This will end with over just over $668,000 surplus for, FY2023.  As presented, FY2024 has a 
budgeted surplus of $93,005. 
 
Director Wilson reviewed the Summary of Revenues.  The increase in taxes driven by property 
tax and sales tax will be offset by a decrease in use tax. 
 
Alderman Woods arrived at 07:43 pm 
 

     Mayor Pulice inquired before we move on from revenue, I have a question about the  
     funds that we put into the budget each year for bullet proof vests? And how long do they  
     last?  Director Wilson stated that the funds come out of Police operations, and the amount  
     shown is a reimbursement that we get from Department of Justice for purchasing the vests,  
     but I will have to defer to the Chief on the life cycle of the vests.  Mayor inquired if $2,200  
     each year is enough to replace the vests as needed.  Chief Zito started by relaying that the  
     life cycle of each vest is 5 years, and the $2,200 is not the actual cost of the vest that is the     
     just the amount of the reimbursement.  Mayor asked how many vests does this cover  
     each year?  Chief stated that this year we had to purchase 14 vests which includes scheduled  
     replacement and new Officer’s and due to turnover.   
    

 
On the Summary of Expenses, the personnel account has an increase of $161,000 due to two 
expanded level items.  Increase in Contractual driven by the Trax-Guard and ACDC contract, 
and two expanded level items.  Increase in Commodities is due largely to fuel costs. 

 
 
Administration 
The increase in personnel is due to an increase in personnel due to a GIS Specialist returning 
to full time status, and a contractual due to IT-expanded level items.  Increase in HR is mostly 
related to P & C/WC Insurance coverage.  The increase in Marketing is due to increased costs 
related to the City’s newsletter.  Alderman Jakab inquired about the recording fee increase of 
about $9,049.  Director Wilson stated that there are 2 different facets to the recording fees.  
One fee goes to DuPage County and then there is the recording of the new ordinances with 
the codifier, so over $7,000 of that is due to the recording of the new UDO with the codifier.  
Alderman Catalano wanted to know about the 25% increase in marketing for the Newsletter.  
Are we going to go out for more bidding?  Miss Silva stated that the bidding for a new contract 
will be coming up April 2024, so we intend on going out starting January 2024.  Alderman 



 
 
 
 
  
 
 

 

3 
 

 

 

Finance & Administration 
Committee 

February 23, 2023 

 

Catalano inquired if we are planning on trying to get someone from the City for the contract?  
Miss Silva stated that is her goal.   
 
At this time Alderman Woods brought up the position of Assistant City Manager that we had 
talked about a while back.  He put together some numbers based on other communities and 
what those costs including IMRF, insurance and other benefits and he came up with a cost 
factor of $159,375 for the newly created position.  Since we are adding in positions, I would 
like to add that into the budget.  The Mayor asked if we add that in will that put us into a deficit 
budget?  Director Wilson stated that based on our projected numbers as purely on 
mathematics that amount would put us into the negative, so yes.   
 
Cloud Migration 
The City proposes to migrate our current on-premises data to Microsoft Azure Services for 
Government.  This solution will provide a cloud environment specifically built to meet 
compliance and security requirements for local municipal governments.  Total funding - 
$37,000.  Alderman Jakab had a couple of questions on the Cloud Mitigation.  In the past our 
former IT Director highly recommended having our internal servers, so what compelling event 
has changed that we now need to go to the Cloud?  Director Stenson said that a couple of 
things happened recently.  We had a failure of our power system that powered the server 
room in the PD, so from a physical standpoint that when we migrate to the cloud, we would 
have multiple redundant failover data centers.  Also, we would have more data storage 
specifically for our in-car video’ and body worn camera’s taking up storage this would increase 
the storage by 10 terabytes a year.  The Mayor inquired since we have several programs with 
Microsoft would we be getting a discount using they program?  Director Stenson stated that 
we have a current licensing structured plan with Microsoft with our Office 365 and desktops, 
so with Azure we would then have a hybrid licensing, which we would get a reduction in the 
licensing fees. 
 
Alderman Messina inquired if we are doing a security review?  Director Stenson so we are in 
the process of our IT assessment, and it should be completed by the second or third quarter.  
Alderman Messina asked if we would be able to see the results of the review?  Director 
Stenson stated yes, as soon as we get the report, we will forward it to the Council.  With 
Microsoft Azure we have built in security and will receive daily logs.  Director Stenson stated 
that the costs for the program would go down substantially if we extended the number or 
years of the contract.  We are currently budgeting only for 1 year.    When we get further 
information on migration costs, we will forward it to the Council.  Alderman Messina requests 
that he also include a tier schedule from Microsoft on costs for support.  Mr. Stenson said that 
it will also be included in the report. 
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Community Development 
The increase in Personnel due to an increase in positions, including an expanded level item.   
The total increase for their budget is 17.23%. 
 
Building Administrator 
This position previously existed in the Department with the title of Building Administrator and 
was included in last year’s FY2023 budget.  The position became vacant in April 2022 and the 
job was posted twice in 2022 with no successful candidates.  While the position has remained 
vacant, the Department has increased the use of consultants for plan review and has shifted 
the administrative portion of the work performed by the individual to other Department staff.  
In FY2022 we paid consultants approximately $99,000, and the total funding for the position 
in FY2024 is $111,768.  Alderman Jakab asked if in the past we found the benefits of having 
several contractors, because then you don’t depend on one person to know everything?  
Manager Mermuys stated that what he is thinking of is another part, that this position is more 
related to building code type of issues.  Even if we approve this position there is no guarantee 
that we will be able to hire someone even the companies that we use for outsourcing are have 
problems finding people to hire.  Alderman Curiale inquired why there is no health care line 
embedded into the budget?  Mr. Mermuys stated that the insurance had already been 
embedded into the departmental budget.  The Mayor inquired this position other than doing 
plan review, will they also be doing building inspections?  Director Springer stated that it is her 
understanding that the Building Administrator position had mostly supervised the consultants 
and some of the staff and would do most of the plan reviews.  The Mayor stated that the past 
Building Inspector had done some inspections at Elizabeth Park and caught several things and 
made the residents very happy, and the additional inspectors would be a great thing for the 
City.   
 
Finance 
There are no notable changes this year except a 5.52% in the personnel account.  The only 
question came from Alderman Jakab inquiring why the health insurance cost went down 
$20,000?  Director Wilson stated it was due to health plan changes such as going from PPO to 
the less expensive HMO, and the employee picking up insurance through their significant 
others.  Alderman Woods inquired why there is nothing in the budget for training and school 
reimbursement? Perhaps it’s time to introduce tuition reimbursement or some kind of 
program to attract younger people to apply for positions.  Especially since we are having a 
hard time hiring people.  We used to have a program in the past, but the problem was they 
would get their degree and then they would leave.  The Mayor stated that his daughter went 
through a program like that, but you had to sign a contract and give them an extra 2 to 3 years 
of service, or you would have to reimburse the company.  Alderman Ames asked if they offered 
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technical or trade training would this also be included in this budget item?  That type of 
training would be included in the Departments Education and Training line item. 
 
Alderman Catalano inquired about the credit card fees.  He stated on one page it decreased, 
and yet on another page it increased, can you explain that?    Director Wilson stated that we 
have a positive number from the water fees due to the fact that we are able to recoup the $2 
fee, but the RTA fees we cannot due to it only being a $1.50 charge. 
 
Police Department 
The Police Department will see an increase in Contractual related to Trax-Guard and ACDC 
contracts.  Contractual includes an expanded level item, Software Platform.  Alderman Jakab 
inquired about the Detective line budget it was at $650,000 then went down and then 
increased again?  Director Wilson as we all know that they are very low in staffing, but we 
budgeted the amount that would be needed to go back to full staffing in investigations.  
Alderman Jakab’s also asked why the Trax-Guard is going from $58,000 to $132,000?  Mr. 
Mermuys stated that it is going up this year because it is a year for replacement cycle of the 
equipment as part of the contract. 
 
Software Platform 
Frontline Public Safety Solutions offers a state-of-the-art cloud-based platform that was 
created by Police Officers who saw the need for government agencies to update and facilitate 
the way they communicated and track pertinent information within their organizations.   The 
goal of Frontline PSS is to simplify the means of collecting and disseminating information in a 
secure online environment via modules.  These modules include a community portal for 
residents and businesses, a professional standards module, a field training module, a training 
tracker module, a body work camera (BWC) audits/quality assurance (QA) check module, and 
a policy tracker module.  Total funding - $12,000. 
 
Alderman Messina asked if this is for self-service?  Chief Zito there is a public facing portal that 
will help us make overnight parking efficient and vacation watches, and then there is an 
internal component that will help us on our end with field training software and will help us 
go paperless in some modes. Alderman Messina agrees that it would well be worth the 
expenditures, because the current process to request vacation watches online, or through 
ACDC is not a pleasant experience. 
 
At 08:24 Alderman Susmarski stepped out and returned at 8:28 pm. 
 
Alderman Woods asked if there is somewhere that we could look at a demo of the software?  
Chief Zito does not believe that there are any YouTube demos.  He did all his demonstrations 
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on Zoom meetings with the vendors.  Alderman Ames asked if the $12,000 is just for one year?  
Chief Zito stated that it is for an annual subscription, and the annual increase yearly in the 
industry is 5%.  The Mayor inquired if this company is based in the Country or the State?  Chief 
Zito stated that the company is based out of Elmhurst.    
 
Police & Fire Commission 
The Police & Fire Commission oversees the establishment of both promotional and initial 
hiring civil service list and make conditional offers of employment to entry level Police Officers.  
Increases related to employee recruitment/testing program.  New testing may be required 
before the normal timeframe.  Alderman Jakob asked that back in 2021 testing cost $4,000, 
and now knowing that we are short people wouldn’t it be more expensive like $8,000?  
Director Wilson said that they have a new assessment testing for the sergeant testing so we 
will incur more expenses.  One year we had 500 people show up it will cost more and then 
only 80 people will show up the next year, so that will affect the cost.   
 
 
Public Works Administration 
Responsible for the planning, direction, and management of the Public Works Department.  
Increase in Personnel related to an expanded level item.  Alderman Jakab asked how much is 
each employee allotted for uniforms?  Director Wilson responded $600.00.  Alderman Jakab 
then asked if it is just for Administration, or is it for all employees?   No, all of Public Works 
uniform allowance comes out of the Administration account.   
 
Public Works Management Analyst 
The Public Works Management Analyst is part of the effort to right-size the number of 
employees for the work performed by the department.  The Management Analyst assumes a 
lead role in management of a variety of routine and complex administrative, technical, and 
professional activities in the development, implementation, evaluation, and coordination of 
various Public Works activities.  Duties would include, but are not limited to:  Review, develop, 
implement, and administer policies and/or standard operating procedures.  Oversee routine 
updating of the Public Works webpage.  Review, develop, coordinate, implement, and monitor 
an effective safety training and risk management program.  Manage the development of 
standard operating procedures, as well as monitor and measure Department adherence to 
said procedures.  Total funding $109,214. 
 
Director Lange this position would be responsible for a few ongoing administrative tasks that 
we are hoping to improve and expand upon such as:  identifying and pursuing grant funding 
opportunities, managing our ROW permit program so tracking contractors their certificates of 
insurance, bonds, and proper licenses in place, proper fees are being collected, scheduling, 
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making sure the ROW are being restored properly.  Also, we are looking to consolidate some 
of the facilities contracts such as janitorial and HVAC so we can get better costs for those, and 
we are responsible for tracking all of the backflow devices in town and at any time there could 
be around 15% of non-compliant devices. Alderman Jakab asked since Public Works has never 
worked so smoothly why is it we think we now need an Analyst?   Mr. Mermuys added that 
things are going more smoother than before, but when they are coming to me and telling me 
that they need some extra assistance I must respect their opinion that they need that 
assistance.  Alderman Messina asked if we are still outsourcing the backflow so will this get rid 
of that?  Director Lange stated that the company would still do the tracking of the backflow 
devices and it will be in coordination with staff and Community Development they will be  
identifying properties that should have backflow devices.  Alderman Woods inquired if this 
position would take care of warranties and do follow-ups to make repairs?  Director Lange 
stated that is correct and contract administration would fall underneath this position.     
 
Streets 
Responsible for the care of streets, curbs, sidewalks, street lighting, parkway trees, signage, 
grass, and snow & ice control.  Decrease in Personnel due to new hires coming in at a lower 
salary after the ERI retirements and internal transfers.  Alderman Woods asked if we are 
planning on hiring more seasonal workers this year?  Director Wilson stated that we always 
try to get 4 seasonal employee’s and this year we only had 2.  We budget for 4 and hope that 
we can hire that many during the summer.  Alderman Messina asked is there a reason that we 
dropped the parkway tree budget?  Director Lange stated that we find this amount is more 
representative of what we actually spend. Also, we were fortunate to work with CRTI (Chicago 
Region Tree Initiative) and were able to get 60 free trees that were planted around town.  
Alderman Messina also wanted to know which account that repairs to damaged mailboxes 
comes out of?  Director Lange stated that it comes out of Other Parts and Materials in 
commodities.  Alderman Woods asked that in one of the CDC meetings a builder had to give 
us either money or plant trees, is that included in this total?  Director Wilson stated no, but 
we have a Geo ballot sheet account, and it is not an income statement account. The actual 
account is called the tree escrow account funds, and they are placed there and are specifically 
restricted to be used for replacement trees.   
 
Mayor Pulice left the meeting at 08:40 pm and returned at 08:44pm 
 
Vehicle Maintenance 
Responsible for the preventative maintenance and repair to all City vehicles and equipment.  
No notable changes for this year.  There were no questions. 
Special Revenue Funds 
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Road and Bridge 
Used to support the General Capital Projects, City roadways, signage, striping, and streetlights.  
No notable changes for this year.  Alderman Catalano had a question about the gas lighting in 
Ward 1 with the price of natural gas going up?  Alderman Messina added that he thinks that it 
is $600 a month.  He stated that he has a folder of receipts that show that sometime in the 
past a council signed an agreement that we would take care of the lighting.  Alderman Catalano 
added he has no problem with that, but he does have a problem with the fact that the lights 
are on 24/7 hours a day.  Alderman Messina said that they do have a plan to retrofit the system 
to electric, and there may even be grants out there to do so.   
 
Motor Fuel Tax 
Used to pay for the maintenance and improvement of City streets, streetlights, and salt 
purchases.  Increase in interfund related to CIP – Elizabeth Drive Bridge, City match for STP-
Bridge funding, and funding for the Irving Park/Central signal.  The Mayor inquired if the 
number of streetlights will increase this year?  Director Wilson stated that is correct.  Alderman 
Messina asked if we would consider escalating the funds for this year.  Alderman Catalano 
stated that we did last year and increased the funds to $100,000 from $30,000.   
 
Tourism 
Used to promote and account for tourism and special events within the City.  Personnel-
expanded level item.  Increase in Other related to the increase in Special Events, offset by a 
decrease in City Signage.  No questions asked 
 
Full Time Dial-a-Ride Driver 
Historically, the Dial-a-ride program has included two part-time van drivers, however, since 
the retirement of a driver in July 2021, the City has been unable to fill the open position due 
to a lack of qualified candidates and applicants preferring to search for full-time works.  
Alderman Woods inquired about the overall numbers for the salary of the Dial-a-ride Driver. 
Director Wilson stated that the overall salary per the union would be $63,558, and the 
projected total with benefits and insurance is $90,691.  Alderman Woods stated that he had a 
problem only having 1 driver versus 2 drivers, so if that driver ever gets sick, we would not 
have any driver for the day.  From what he knows about the program is that we have a pretty 
steady ridership, and they really depend on the program.  Director Lange stated that we have 
some back-up drivers on staff that have been approved by PACE in the event the van driver is 
not available.  Manager Mermuys stated that it may seem that it is ideally running smoothly, 
and the current driver is doing a great job, but there is no guarantee that she will stay part-
time. We have gone out and tried to hire a second part-time driver unsuccessfully.  Everyone 
interviewed is looking for full time employment.  Alderman Woods suggested that if we upped 
the base salary that it may be easier to find the second driver.  The Mayor inquired the current 
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salary since this is a union position?  Director Wilson said that it is a union position and at $30 
per hour, the rate is tied to that.  The Mayor asked if he is correct that when it was 2 drivers 
one week a driver would work 2 days and the other 3 days, and they would switch every 
month.  So, they are getting full pay for 2 weeks and they only work 5 days.  So,  he agrees that 
we should be able to hire 2 drivers at a $45,000 salary.  Director Lange stated that at the time 
that the second driver retired we interviewed to fil it, and no one would accept the offer due 
to the fact that they are looking for a full-time job.  I am not sure if it was the salary, or because 
they were looking for the benefits.  Alderman Ames asked if there is any level of part-time 
employment that offers benefits?  Director Wilson said the way that our standards are set no 
part-time employee would qualify for benefits.  If they worked 20 hours per week that would 
fall below our threshold for Affordable Care Act benefits.  Alderman Messina inquired if we 
would be able to outsource the position?  Director Wilson we would not be able to do that 
because we would explicitly be eliminating a union position for outsourcing, and it is 
prohibited by the contract. 
 
VOTE: 
Ald. Woods made a motion, seconded by Ald. Messina.  A roll call vote was taken, to consider 
the hybrid approach for hiring for the position of PACE Driver to increase the salary to $45,000 
a year, and to keep the program with 2 drivers. with the following results: 
 
Ayes: Alderman Ames, Alderman Catalano, Alderman Jakab, Alderman Messina, 

Alderman Woods 
Nays: Alderman Curiale and Alderman Susmarski 
Abstained: None 
Motion: Carried  
 
Narcotics Forfeiture 
Used to account for the deposit of local seizure/forfeited monies associated with narcotics 
investigations.  The increase accounts for the cost of a new K-9 unit and equipment for the 
new K-9.  There were no questions. 
 
TIF District #1 Thorndale Corridor 
This fund accounts for the revenues and expenses related to TIF District #1 (Thorndale 
Corridor).  Capital reduction related to land acquisition offset by construction.  Interfund 
Transfer related to the new Public Works Building.  There were no questions. 
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TIF District #2 Wood Dale Rd & Commercial 
This fund accounts for the revenues and expenses related to TIF District #2 (Wood Dale Rd & 
Commercial).  Currently there are no approved projects for TIF #2, however anything that may 
arise would come before the Council for approval.  There were no questions. 
 
TIF # 3 Route 83 – North 
This Fund accounts for the revenues and expenses related to TIF District #3 (Route 83 – North).  
Currently there are not approved projects for TIF #3, however if anything that may arise would 
come before the Council for approval.  There were no questions. 
 
Capital Project Funds 
 
General Capital Projects 
Used for the acquisition and construction of capital assets of governmental fund operations.  
Discussion was held at the January 12th Committee meeting.  Figures presented include the 
changes voted upon that night, as well as additional monies for the railroad merger and the 
new admin transfer.  Large reduction due to the completion of the Public Works Building.  
There were no questions. 
 
Land Acquisition 
Used to account for the land acquisition expenditures of the City.  Currently no expenditures 
planned, and any change to that would come to the Council.  Director Wilson you will see an 
incoming revenue amount for $1,105,000, and that is coming from reimbursement for the 
FEMA Land Buy-out.  Alderman Catalano inquired how many properties were bought out?  
Director Wilson stated that there were 3 properties that participated in the Flood Buy-out 
Program. 
 
Enterprise Funds 
 
Commuter Parking Lot 
Used to account for the operation of the Metra parking lot owned and maintained by the City.  
Increase in Other related depreciation expense.  This is a bare bones fund until commuter 
participation gets back up to pre-pandemic ridership.  There were no questions. 
 
Sanitation 
Used to account for sanitation service (scavenger/recycling/yard waste) provided by an 
outside vendor to the City.  Also, the budget for the Wood Dale Green fair comes out of this 
budget.  Alderman Catalano asked how much goes towards the fair?  Director Wilson stated 
that there is $8,000 budgeted for that project.  Alderman Jakab asked what are we using a 
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credit card for in this fund?  Director Wilson they are the funds from the payment for the water 
bills that are paid by credit cards, and the funds go directly back into the water fund.   
 
Water/Sewer Fund 
Increase in Charges related to new user(s) and anticipated rate increase.  Interfund transfer 
from TIF related to new elevated tank (water tower) project.  Question form the Mayor are 
we going to use TIFF money for the water tower?  Director Wilson this is a decision that we 
are exploring, and this is a decision that must be made by the lawyer.  With the new cleaners 
coming into the industrial park that will cause strain on the water delivery system, therefore 
that would show causation to use the funds from the TIFF.  Mr. Mermuys reminded everyone 
that we will be having a water workshop later in the year and we will be discussing this in more 
detail. 
 
Water/Sewer Fund Operating Expenses 
Used to account for all operations of the Water and Sewer utility services provided by the City. 
 
Utilities Division 
Used to account for the operation and repair on all potable water, storm sewer, and sanitary 
conveyance systems within the City.  Decrease in Contractual due to reduction in costs related 
to production of the utility bills.  Increase in Commodities due to water purchase - new users 
and anticipated rate increase.  Decrease in interfund due to an increase in General Fund offset 
by a decrease in CERF.  Alderman Messina inquired if the increase of $392,000 was due to the 
increase in water rates from Chicago, and charges from DuPage?  Director Wilson stated that 
it was the increase of 17% by Chicago and passed onto us by DuPage County, and we are 
anticipating additional increases in the future.   
 
Wastewater Division 
Used to account for the operations of the City’s two treatment plants, to ensure 
environmental compliance.  Increase in Contractual related to minor adjustments in multiple 
line items with the largest being in “Dump Fees”.  Principal & Interest payments are like a 
teeter-totter, as one goes up, the other goes down.  Decrease in Interfund due to an increase 
in General Fund offset by a decrease in CERF.  There were no questions. 
 
Capital Division 
Used for the acquisition and construction of capital assets of the Water/Sewer Fund.  
Discussion was held at the January 12th Committee meeting.  There were no questions. 
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Internal Service Funds 
CERF net change $40,700 
 
Capital Equipment Replace Fund 
Used to account for the purchase of municipal vehicles.  Amount budgeted each year depends 
on the fleet replacement schedule, which is reviewed and updated annually.  There were no 
questions. 
 
Fiduciary Funds 
 
Police Pension 
Used to account for pensions paid for police officers, and contributions for participants and 
property taxes.  Increase in Other related to benefit payments for retirees. 
 
Special Service Area 
Used to account for bond proceeds, construction costs, and subsequent property tax levy 
collections.  Currently this Fund operates as a debt service fund, as there are no ongoing 
projects related to SSA funding.  Debt service is being paid on 12, 13, and 14.  As the debt gets 
paid down, amount that goes towards principal goes up, interest goes down. 
 
FURTHER DISCUSSION: 
 
Alderman Catalano asked just so the residents know what it the total of the amount of the 
surplus budget that we have?  Director Wilson responded as presented we have a surplus of 
$93,005 this year.  Alderman Catalano put forward a motion to accept the budget as it has 
been amended.  Alderman Woods stated that before we move forward, I would like to have a 
little more conversation on adding the position of an Assistant City Manager.  Mr. Mermuys 
stated that he did not approve of this decision and he red-sheeted the idea.  Alderman 
Catalano stated that if we added the position would it put us in a deficit budget.  Alderman 
Messina stated that we should put something in the budget so we can begin a conversation 
on the subject.  He would like to hear more about the positive aspects on adding the position, 
and possible setbacks.  Mayor Pulice stated that he would like to put into the budget $75,000 
to put in a place holder until we can have a discussion so that he can hear both sides.  If you 
pass $75,000 you will still be passing a positive budget, and we are not going to settle this 
tonight it will be left to future discussions. 
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VOTE: 
Ald. Woods made a motion, seconded by Ald. Jakab, To allocate $75,000 into the budget to 
use a place holder to bring it up future discussion on a possible Assistant City Manager 
position. A roll call vote was taken, with the following results: 
 
Ayes: Alderman Ames, Alderman Jakab, Alderman Messina, Alderman 

Susmarski, Alderman Woods 
Nays: Alderman Catalano and Alderman Curiale 
Abstained: None 
Motion: Carried  

 
ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED AT FUTURE MEETINGS: 

• FY 2022 Audit Report - March 
 

ADJOURNMENT: 
Ald. Catalano made a motion, seconded by Ald. Woods, to adjourn the meeting at  
10:12 p.m.  Upon a voice vote, the motion carried unanimously.  
 

 
Minutes taken by Julie Szabo 
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Public Works Committee  

February 9,2023 

PUBLIC WORKS 
COMMITTEE MINUTES 

 
Committee Date: February 9, 2023 
Present: Alderman Ames, Alderman Catalano, Alderman Curiale, 

Alderman Jakab, Alderman Messina, Alderman Susmarski, and 
Alderman Woods 

Absent:    None 
Also Present: Mayor Pulice, City Manager Mermuys, Director Springer, 

Director Lange, Director Wilson, Chief Zito, City Clerk Curiale, 
and Treasurer Porch 

Meeting Convened at:  07:55pm 
 

 
Ald.  Susmarski made a motion, seconded by Ald.  Ames, to approve the minutes of the    
January 26, 2023 meeting as presented.  A voice vote was taken, with all members voting aye. 
 
REPORT & RECOMMENDATION 
APPROVAL OF A PROFESSIONAL SERVICES AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY OF WOOD DALE 
AND HR GREEN, INC. FOR ILLINOIS ROUTE 19 AT CENTRAL AVENUE PRELIMINARY AND FINAL 
ENGINEERING IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $213,770.00. 
DISCUSSION: 
Director Lange began with a brief overview of the Irving Park Rd and Central Avenue Traffic 
Signal and Pedestrian Crossing Project.  The main purpose is to increase access to the Town 
Center Business District, and that would include the Metra Station.  The signal at this location 
further accommodates potential future development of the adjacent City-owned properties.  
HR Green has previously conducted a Traffic Signal Warrant Study at which it was determined 
that a traffic signal is warranted based on traffic counts.  This agreement would provide Phase 
I & II engineering services in addition to the necessary coordination with IDOT.  The funds 
$200,000 was included in the FY 24 CIP for costs related to design engineering services for the 
project, and the funds will come from the Motor Fuel Tax Fund. 
 
Alderman Ames inquired that once the design is completed for this to start being built and 
when will the completion expectation date be?  Director Lange stated that once we get 
through all the submittals and NFT approvals, we are looking at a 2024 construction window.  
Alderman Messina asked if this project involves IDOT?  Director Lange stated yes since it is an 
IDOT facility and as well because we are using NFT funds there is additional requirements that 
we have to go through with the bidding, and design process as well.  Alderman Susmarski, 
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since we went through this in the last year or two shouldn’t we already have plans that were 
done previously?  Manager Mermuys stated I don’t know if it is so much the designs, but we 
do need to renew the traffic counts before we can actually get the schematic design, and then 
getting approvals, and any issues that may come up while working with IDOT.  Other than that, 
it is a straightforward intersection plan.  Alderman Messina asked if the intent was still to 
connect with the commuter lot?   No, not at this time. 
 
VOTE: 
Ald. Susmarski made a motion, seconded by Ald. Jakab, to approve A Professional Services 
Agreement between the City of Wood Dale and HR Green, Inc. for Illinois Route 19 at Central 
Avenue Preliminary and Final Engineering in an Amount Not to Exceed $213,770.00.  A roll call 
vote was taken, with the following results: 
 
Ayes:  Alderman Ames, Alderman Catalano, Alderman Curiale, Alderman Jakab, 

Alderman Messina, Alderman Susmarski, Alderman Woods 
Nays: None 
Abstained: None 
Motion: Carried  
 
REPORT & RECOMMENDATION 
APPROVAL OF AN AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY OF WOOD DALE AND RESOURCE 
ENVIRONMENTAL SOLUTIONS, LLC FOR THE TALL OAKS DETENTION BASIN RETROFIT PROJECT 
IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $389,643.68 
 
DISCUSSION: 
The presentation began with a question from Mayor Pulice in reference to the photo’s that 
were sent over by HR Green,  do we have an actual design for the new project?  The company 
sent me a lot of nice-looking photos, and I happen to see nice photo’s quite a few years ago 
and now it looks like this on Potter (photo was shown of the first Potter project). If this is what 
it will end up looking like I say don’t do it.  Alderman Messina stated that Director Lange has a 
presentation with him that I had asked for.  Alderman Jakab commented that like the Mayor 
when the project was completed originally it was beautiful.  Now it just looks like it is filled to 
the top with junk. I just want to make sure that this doesn’t happen with this project going 
forward. Manager Mermuys mentioned that we do have several successful rain gardens in 
town, and we have won several awards. Alderman Susmarski brought up the point that they 
are retention pond area, they are not supposed to be rain gardens.  I can’t see paying $400,000 
again for a project that we had already completed. Director Lange began by reviewing the 
history of the project by a previous licensing agreement between the City of Wood Dale and 
the Tall Oaks Condo Association that made the City responsible for the maintenance and repair 
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of the storm water detention basin located near the intersection of Potter Street and Catalpa 
Ave, and Potter St and Pine Ave in Ward 1.  The basin has experienced significant 
sedimentation through the years which has resulted in reduced capacity for storm water 
detention.  Also, overgrowth of invasive species located in the Metra right-of-way which 
resulted in a lack of drainage causing the area to stay saturated making maintenance difficult.  
Director Lange went over the proposed designs which included native species and tree 
plantings.  Also, part of the design included a proposed sidewalk connecting Potter to the 
Metra Lot.  This would not be included in the grants since it has nothing to do with water 
quality. The walkway would create the ability to interact with the pond and have access to the 
Metra Lot.  We are looking to sign an agreement with Metra that they will maintain their 
property after the project.  The City has received several grants in the amount not to exceed 
$310,110, and the winning bid from RES was for $436.075.50 and $184,741 was budgeted in 
the FY 24 CIP.  
 
Mayor inquired how the pond was going to facilitate water disbursement if it had to do with 
the differing elevations, and if a lift station would be needed?  Director Lange the pond would 
be emptied by gravity and the elevation changes, and no lift station would be needed.  The 
basic design goal is to not have street flooding in the Potter Catalpa area.  Alderman Ames 
inquired how the design is that done through waterways, piped water ways or vegetation?  It 
will be through cobblestones, larger 4-to-12-inch cobblestones that will allow some 
stabilization that doesn’t allow invasive species to grow up, and also filters out debris as the 
water goes through so it doesn’t make it into the waterway.  Although they won’t be in pipes, 
they will be above ground.  Alderman Ames added that she was thinking of what happened 
now with the basin and how debris clogged up the flow of the water how will this be 
maintained so that we won’t have that issue again?  Director Lange stated that the purpose of 
the cobblestone is in part to filter out some debris before it makes it into the storm structures 
where it could clog our storm structures.  Right now we perform monthly  detention basin 
inspections and part of that is going to be removing any debris we’ll also have an 
environmental manager on site several times throughout the summer who will be removing 
debris and will service the invasive species.  Additional question from Alderman Ames who will 
be responsible for the actual maintenance because wasn’t there a problem with Metra not 
maintaining their property?  And would it end up being the City that has to maintain it?  
Director Lange we are in communication with Metra in regards to a beautification agreement 
so we can access the part that is on their property for maintenance.  Part of the problem with 
the basin is that the ditch where our facilities flows out to is filled with sedimentation and 
invasive species and the flow of water is vastly restricted, which causes water to sit in the basin 
which makes it hard for routine maintenance.   
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Director Lange continued with pointing out the benefits of a naturalized basin the first 
component is water quality you are filtering out unwanted elements and debris before it can 
make it into The Silver Creek Basin.  The natural vegetation has a deeper root structure up to 
15 feet, and they help with natural water permeation.  It will also assist with flood mitigation 
and eliminate street ponding at Potter and Catalpa intersection, and the natural habitat will 
attract pollinators.  Alderman Catalano brought up that they had taken a tour years ago and I 
remember one of those townhomes was discharging soap into the pond, so are we looking 
into that, because if that is still the case it will kill some of the plants.  Director Lange it should 
only be water flowing into the sanitary sewer and not soap.  I will have someone investigate 
it.  Alderman Messina asked Director Lange if he brought forward this proposal so the pond 
could be fixed as an alternative as they went cheap the first time it was done?  Alderman 
Susmarski wanted to have the statement corrected, that the last project was not cheap and it 
was destroyed and is not working like it was supposed to.  Also, there was drains coming from 
the condo’s because I was standing there watching white suds coming out of there. 
 
Director Lange continued on with the current coordination with Metra.   Metra did dredging 
of the ditch line in Fall of 2022, and additional improvements coming the Spring of 2023 with 
lowering the overflow elevation and stabilization of outfalls and swales.  We are looking to go 
into a beautification agreement with Metra which would grant the City authority to enter their 
ROW with advance notification for routine maintenance. Metra has agreed to maintain 
infrastructure including swales and culverts, and sets standards for Metra response time upon 
notification from the City.  
 
Alderman Messina stated that he knows that at time it could be hard to get a hold of Metra 
and have them agree to anything.  Manager Mermuys states that Director Lange has been in 
contact with them, and has been doing a great job with negotiating.  And we do realize that 
this agreement will not go before the Council without this agreement being signed.   
 
Mayor Pulice inquired who is going to maintain this pond since he knows that we had 
environmental specialist maintaining the other pond?  Manager Mermuys stated that we 
expect that the Council will pass funding to have it maintained for 3 years as the other one 
was administrated by our current contractor Foot Stone.  Alderman Ames inquired if we are 
going to address the soapy discharge problem before we do anything, because that would ruin 
everything we are trying to do?  We will have Director Springer and Director Lange will 
investigate this. 
 
Alderman Messina asked Vince Mini, the President of the Tall Oaks Association if he would like 
to speak to the council.  Mr. Mini began by stating that he gets a lot of complaints about “Lake 
Wood Dale”, and he has concerns about child safety when they are running around the area 
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if they would fall in.  He does not approve of the plan he doesn’t think it will help draining the 
pond. 
 
VOTE: 
Ald. Woods made a motion, seconded by Ald. Messina, for the Approval of an Agreement 
between the City of Wood Dale and Resource Environmental Solutions, LLC for the Tall Oaks 
Detention Basin Retrofit Project in an Amount Not to Exceed $389,643.68.  A roll call vote was 
taken, with the following results: 
 
Ayes: Alderman Ames, Alderman Catalano, Alderman Curiale, Alderman Jakab, 

Alderman Messina, Alderman Woods  
Nays: Alderman Susmarski 
Abstained: None 
Motion: Carried  
 
REPORT & RECOMMENDATION 
APPROVAL OF A PROFESSIONAL SERVICES AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE CITY OF WOOD DALE 
AND HR GREEN, INC. FOR THE CONSTRUCTION ENGINEERING SERVICES FOR THE TALL OAKS 
DETENTION BASIN RETROFIT PROJECT NOT TO EXCEED $51,217.00. 
DISCUSSION: 
Director Lange is requesting, with the approval of the staff, for an agreement with HR Green, 
Inc. for Construction Engineering Services for the Tall Oaks Detention Basin Retrofit Project.  
The project aims to naturalize the basin, adding forebays and native plant species to improve 
storm water quality, and detention capabilities, and provide enhanced community aesthetics 
and interaction.  
 
VOTE: 
Ald. Messina made a motion, seconded by Ald. Woods, to approve A Professional Services 
Agreement between the City of Wood Dale and HR Green, Inc FOR Construction Engineering 
Services for the Tall Oaks Detention Basin Retrofit Project not to exceed $51,217.00.  A roll call 
vote was taken, with the following results: 
 
Ayes:  Alderman Ames, Alderman Catalano, Alderman Curiale, Alderman Jakab, 

Alderman Messina, Alderman Woods 
Nays: Alderman Susmarski 
Abstained: None 
Motion: Carried  
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ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED AT FUTURE MEETINGS: 
• RJNI & I Agreement – March 
• Klefstad Lift Station Repair - March 

 
ADJOURNMENT: 
Ald. Messina made a motion, seconded by Ald. Woods, to adjourn the meeting at  
8:47 p.m.  Upon a voice vote, the motion carried unanimously.  
 

 
Minutes taken by Julie Szabo 


